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Bank of Ireland

IS now open
in Shepherds Bush

(The friendliest bank statement yet!)

The Bank of Ireland has opened
another branch in Britain. The
spot we've chosen is the new
Shopping Centre, facing
(appropriately enough) the
Green in Shepherds Bush.
Needless to say, everyone will
find a warm Irish welcome there.

Meet the Manager

Jim Walsh from Cork is the
Manager of our new office. Jim
and his staff are already meeting
lots of old friends and new
customers and showing them
how the Bank of Ireland can
help in their day-to-day money
matters.

So do please call and see for
yourself. You won’t find a
friendlier, more personal, more
efficient bank anywhere.

Bank of Ireland

32, Shepherds Bush Green, London W12 8PH.
Telephone: 01-749 2773



MEATH ASSOCIATION OF LONDON

Secretary: Chairman:
Mrs. M. SWAN Mr. P. GOODMAN
15 Algernon Road 102 Kenton Lane
Hendon, N.W.4 Kenton, Harrow

Dear Member/Friend,

With the Annual General Meeting now over and a new Committee
elected for 1972, we are busy organising forthcoming functions.
At the A.G.M. a motion was adopted “that The Meath Association
obtain their own premises”. The Chairman spoke on this matter
and said it was a big undertaking financially but with the whole-
hearted support of the committee and members, the task would be
made easier. We are sending out letters to all Irish businessmen
and women in London and County Meath known to us. If you
know of any person who might be willing to help financially we
would be grateful if you let us have their name and address.

SOCIAL EVENTS
Saturday, 18th March, 1972:

Social at “The Chippenham”, 207 Shirland Road, W.9

Bus routes: 6, 28, 31, 36 and 187 stop outside the door. Nearest
Underground station: Kilburn Park.

Music by “The Irish Melatones”. Admission 30p.

Sunday, 28th May, 1972:

The annual outing to Margate.

Information on this outing will be circulated at a later date.

Membership Fees for 1972 are now due. Members are asked
to advise us of any change of address to ensure safe delivery of
notices and newsletters sent out.

Please fill in the form below and return with correct money to the
Secretary. The address is on the top of this Newsletter.
M. SWAN (Mrs.) Secretary

Member’s Name

Address

Home Parish® = 5 =i CO S-S F i S Membership Fee—350p

NEWS FROM TOM BEAMONT
The interdenominational service of prayer for peace and reconcil-
iation in Ireland will take place in the Methodist Central Hall,
Westminster, on the 24th May, at 7.30 p.m. Notable clergy from
seven denominations will take part. All men of good will are
invited to attend.Further details will be announced at a later date.
T. BEAMONT, Secretary, Interdenominational Committee of
Prayer for Peace and Reconciliation in Ireland

Published by:
THOMOND PUBLISHING COMPANY,
5 FELIXSTOWE ROAD, LONDON, N.W.10 5SR.
’Phone 01-960 0201/2/3.
To whom all advertising enquiries should be sent
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CLARE ASSOCIATION IN LONDON

’

Our trip to Bunratty Castle — Photo. by Owen & Moroney
Dear Members,

I promised in the last issue that I would give you a run-down on
our one-day trip to Shannon. This, I am sure, will be of interest
to all members and, indeed, to many of the other counties. We
left London airport at 12 noon and arrived in Shannon before
2.0 p.m. It was a beautiful sunny day and we were in great spirits
as we had our photographs taken by a local pressman.

Officials of the Shannon Free Airport met us as we were leaving
the plane and they gave us a royal welcome. Some of us who
were fortunate to be so near home that we could make it left by
car, mostly laid on by Mr. T. Mannion of the Mannion Travel
Ennis at a minimum cost to all concerned. For this we are grateful
and we have already conveyed our thanks to him. All others of
our party were taken on a short tour of the Folk Village and were
entertained to high tea in the Barn in the grounds of Bunratty
Castle. The Mediaeval Dinner which we had arranged took
place at 6.0 p.m. and the ladies in our party had facilities for chang-
ing at the Shannon-Shamrock Hotel and so to the Castle. As we
entered the Castle, a piper in national costume provided suitable
music for such an occasion. We were conducted to what once was
the Mediaeval Reception Room. On entering, one was required
to partake of a little bread and salt which was to protect us against
all evils whilst within the castle walls. Hot mead, a drink made
from honey and cider, was served to all. During the reception we
were entertained by the Bunratty Girl Singers and at the same time
we were given a very accurate account of the Mediaeval Banquets
held in the Castle in the 16th Century, and this was the style in
which we were to dine.

We were requested to elevate ourselves to the rank or title of
Lord and Lady, and from that moment we felt part of that par-
ticular era, and it was followed faithfully by everyone concerned.
Following in the same vein, our chairman Sean Igoe and his lady
Miss Una Walsh were elevated to the rank of Host and Hostess.

Sean and Una were crowned as The Earl of Thomond and Lady
2 (continued on page 15)



DUBLINERS
ON TOUR

8th April

Royal Festival Hall
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London

— Winter Gardens, Bournemouth
— Civic Hall, Guildford

— Guildhall, Portsmouth

— Colston Hall, Bristol

— Wyvern Theatre, Swindon

— Fairfield Hall, Croydon

— Free Trade Hall, Manchester
— Pavilion, Hemel Hempstead
— Philharmonic, Liverpool

— Sports Centre, Bracknell

— Festival Hall, Corby

— Town Hall, Oxford

— Central Hall, Chatham

— City Hall, Newcastle

— Lancastrian Hall, Swinton

— Victoria Theatre, Halifax

— Royal Hall, Harrogate

— Playhouse Theatre, Harlow




Ireland by air

(and a self-drive car fora week)

from £12.15.

Aer Lingus Irish FreeWay Motoring
Holidays are unbeatable air/car package deals.

If you want to go visiting round Ireland,
you’ll find this service ideal.

And tremendous value, too.

The price quoted is Liverpool to Dublin;
from Birmingham it i1s £16.45, and from
London, £21.95.

That price includes a self-drive car for a
week.

‘And, with it, 280 free miles to help you
getaround.

These special FreeWay rates are per per-
son, based on 2 people travelling together and
staying for a week.

You can fly from one of nine major air-
ports in Britain to Shannon, Cork or Dublin.

That means that wherever you live, and
wherever in Ireland you want to go, we have a
convenient service for you.

Flying time is only 60 minutes, so you
don’t waste a moment of your holiday.

FreeWay flights run from now until
March 31st, 1973, excluding July, August,
September, and a fortnight at Christmas.

See your nearest Travel Agency or Aer
Lingus office for full details of our Irish
FreeWay Motoring Holidays.

D)\ [ 427 Lwous -misw |

AER LINGUS HOUSE, 52 POLAND ST,, W1V 4AA
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THE SLIGO ASSOCIATION LONDON

President: T. A. Beckett, Esq., 10 Summerhill Road, Tottenham, London, N.15. 01-800 1765

Chairman: O. Branley, Esq., 8 Edgar House, Blake Hall Road, E.11. 01-989 1686
Vice-Chairman: T. Rolston, Esq 13 Southdown Crescent, S. Harrow. 01-864 2952
Vice-President: J. Conlon, Esq ., 16 Westlexgh Gardens, Edgware Middlesex. 01-952 2565

Treasurer: B. Brett Esq., 5 The Spinney, Barnes S.W.13. 01-748 8407
Hon. Secretary: Mrs. A. T. Bennett 57 Park Road, Hendon N.W.4. 01-202 6750
Asst. Hon. Secretary: Mrs. O. Branley, 8 Edgar House,Blake Hall Road, E.11. 01-989 1686

As can be seen from the list of Officers above, “The Association”
has had its A.G.M., resulting in many changes. Mr. T. Ford
and Mrs. B. Conlon, outgoing Chairman and Hon. Secretary, did
not seek re-election. The meeting paid a tribute to them for their
great efforts to keep the Association alive during their term of
?fﬁce and they, no doubt, will remain staunch supporters in the
uture.

Looking back on the past year, Mr. Ford said he was pleased
to see the functions of the Association so well supported, even
though our membership was well below what it might be, and
urged all Sligo people in London to join their friends and so make
it possible to do a more worthwhile job.

Mr. Beckett thanked all who helped in any way during the year.
He was most appreciative of the space available in the Irish Counties
Journal for our benefit, of which we do not avail enough for pub-
licity. He thanked the press generally, and made special mention
of the success of our social activities, including quiz contests with
Kerry, Dublin and Waterford, the latter being held at our head-
quarters, “The Goldhawk Hotel”’, Goldhawk Road, W.12. when
Sligo was the home team and were pleased to entertain a very
sporting and sociable Waterford side.

Our congratulations to Mr. P. Hegarty on his election as
Chairman C.I.C.A., and all other Officers of same.

Sligo delegates were all impressed with the address of outgoing
Chairman Mr. M. O’Connor, which, reading between the lines
left nothing unsaid. We sincerely hope he will enjoy his well-
earned rest.

Congratulations to Mr. T. Dack, Kilkenny, on winning the
individual C.I.C.A. Quiz Cup with maximum points scored in
strong competition.

The Association’s monthly meetings are held on the second
Wednesday of each month at “The Goldhawk’’, Goldhawk Road,
Shepherd’s Bush, W.12., at 8.30 p.m. New members are always
welcome and any information regarding same may be had from
any of the listed Officers of the Association. It is hoped that each
meeting in future will be followed by a social as it is appreciated
that for many younger members meetings can be boring.

A dance has been arranged for the Cricklewood Hotel on Friday,
28th April. Music by “The Vigilantes. Tickets will be available
from the Secretary Mrs. A. T. Bennett, or at the door on the night
of the function. Price 40p. The Association’s Annual Dinner
Dance is planned for 5th October, 1972, at The Gresham Ballroom.
Full details in later issues. Our sincere thanks to all other County
Associations who faithfully support our functions. We wish them

every success.
L. KENNEDY, Press Officer
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THE LATEST NEWS FROM B. & L

The B. & I. Line car ferry, m.v. “Leinster”, one of three new ferries
on the Irish Sea. The “Leinster” is on the Liverpool - Dublin route.

One of the significant features emerging from the present problems
in the Irish tourist industry is the dependence of the industry on the
Irish living in Britain. While the major transport companies on
the Irish Sea, like B. & I. Line, have always been aware of the high
percentage of Irish or Irish descent amongst their passengers, it is
becoming increasingly obvious that all Irish tourist interests are
now looking to their countrymen in this country to save the industry
from total disaster, at least as far as their British market is concerned.

The hope of these interests is that Irishmen living here will not
only make an effort this year in particular to spend the whole of
their major holiday in Ireland but that they will also spend their
“winter week”, Bank Holiday weekends and other outings in the
country.

Substantial reductions are offered by B. & I. Line, in many
instances in association with leading hotel groups, on cheap auto-
package holidays, and in particular for group travel. In addition
to percentage reductions on the return fare (and in special cases
these reductions are negotiable, particularly where groups take
their own coach on the ferry or are prepared to charter rail coaches
for the first legs of the journey), B. & I. Line also offer free passes
to members of groups, depending on size.

One of the most attractive deals available through B. & I. Line
is the Autumn and Spring Reunion holidays. This offer, though
not available in the summer period, permits a car with up to seven
passengers travel in both directions, within a twelve-day period, for
as low as £26. This year, the offer is open to the end of June,
including the Whit weekend. continued on Page 13
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Goeasy folreland

Sureit’s easy. Just takea train, the next thingyou -
know you’reata Band I Ferryport, because Band I ports
arein LIVERPOOL and SWANSEA. Easy isn’t it ?

And once Band I start taking care of you it’s easier still.
Band I ferries are frequent, they sail CITY to CITY between
LIVERPOOL and DUBLIN, SWANSEA and CORK up to 21 timesa
week, with additional sailings at peak weekends. Thereare
day ferries and night ferries and sailing times to fit in with
convenient rail services.

And B and I send coaches to pick you up from the rail
terminal in Liverpool or Swansea and take you right to the
Ferryport. Band I ferries are comfortable too,
modern, fastand planned for
pleasure.You can book a cabin or
relax inasleep seatand you can
enjoy the freedom of the ship’s
lounges, bars TV roomsand
restaurants.

ps. Take your car if you want
to, and drive B and I Motorway to
Ireland.

So get the full story from your
travel agent or send this coupon
for our brochure.

Liverpool-Dublin
Swansea-Cork

FREE BROCHURE For free brochure, with full details of IRELAND'S

times, fares, etc. ask your travel agent or write to: -
B+1 Line, P.O. Box 38, Nelson, Lancs. - OWN SHIPPING LINE

Name.

Add

Book through your travel agent or B+ Line, 155 Regent Street, London W1.
01-734 4681. B+ Line, Reliance House, Water St., Liverpool L2 8TP. 051-236 5464
(From 1st May 051-227 5151).
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Please Help Me
- to Help Them

For 8 years my Trust has supported and
sustained physically disabled children and now
has 700 families under its care. As a result 90%

live at home with their families and 75% go to
normal schools.

We have also financed revolutionary

ideas in powered artificial limbs, and have
developed mini-cars—seen below—to give the
children mobility and freedom of movement,
and many other new ideas of an
imaginative nature to assist them.
All this has been achieved by
wonderful public support. Please
continue to HELP ME TO HELP
B> THEM and therefore assure that
- they will become FIRST CLASS

—= CITIZENS—despite their physical
disabilities

Chairman

The Lady Hoare Trust, 78 Hamilton Terrace, London, N.W.8. Tel. 01-289 6231
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THE LADY HOARE TRUST

Out of disaster has emerged the Lady Hoare Trust — for where
it began as a National Appeal for children damaged by the drug
Thalidomide, it has now developed its work in the whole field of
physically disabled children. From the pattern that Lady Hoare
created, namely, the rehabilitation of the children and their families,
a new design for the disabled child has been born.

The Lady Hoare Trust has 23 professional Medical Social
Workers situated throughout the United Kingdom, whose brief
is that no family looked after by the Trust should fall to the ground,
and if all other aid from the State is unavailable they must then
call upon the Trust.

In this way, out of 800 families cared for, 909, of the children
live at home and 75%, go to normal school. It must be emphasised
that nearly 509, of these children are not affected by Thalidomide,
but are congenitally physically disabled and the number calling
on the Trust increases daily. Therefore, the necessity for financial
aid for the Trust is also more urgent as time goes by.

THE FERMANAGH ASSOCIATION IN LONDON

Patron: Most Rev. Dr. Mulligan, Lord Bishop of Clogher
Chairman: Mr. H. McCormack Treasurer: Mr. F. Corrigan

May I begin by offering our sincere condolences to the wife
and family of the late Dominic Donnelly. He will be sadly missed
by all who knew him. Mr. Donnelly was Chairman of the Irish
Centre for several years.

Our Benefit Dance on 29th January was a great success. Everyone
enjoyed it — our thanks to all who supported it, and a special
thanks to the party who came along from the Paddington Feis —
Mrs. Martin (the Adjudicator), daughters, and Miss Maureen
O’Driscoll who gave a lovely display of Irish dancing, also to our
London Irish Piper, Larry O’Dowd.

Our next event will be a Benefit Dance in aid of the distressed
families of Ulster in the Gresham Ballroom, Holloway Road, on
Sunday, 9th April. Music by visiting and resident Showbands —
-a good evening out is promised. Please make a note and come
along. While on the subject, I mention our Bacon and Cabbage
Dinner in the Irish Centre on Saturday, 30th September. More
about it later on.

Miss Mary Cadden, our Assistant Secretary, travelled to Ireland
with the C.I.C.A. party for the St. Patrick’s Day Parade and then
en route to her native Fermanagh. By all accounts everybody had
a swinging time.

We congratulate the winner of the C.I.C.A. Individual Quiz
Contest. Mr. Tom Dack (Chairman of the Kilkenny Association
in London). ‘“Well done, Tom”. Sorry I missed the champagne.

Applications for membership to the Hon. Secretary.

Mrs. M. McCORMACK Hon. Secretary
137 Walker House, Chalton Street, London, N.W.1
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COURAGE

William F. Leane & Sons

SCAFFOLDING AND PLANT HIRE CONTRACTORS
for
CONTRACT - HIRE - SALES
SCAFFOLD TUBE, FITTINGS, SCAFFOLD BOARDS
CRADLES AND ANCILLARY PLANT

7 WILLESDEN LANE KILBURN LONDON, N.W.6
Telephone 01-624 7744

London Go-operative Society
At Your Service

STORES AND SUPERMARKETS
THROUGHOUT LONDON
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THE GALWAY ASSOCIATION
OF LONDON
Patrons:
The Archbishop of Tuam,
The Bishop of Galway,
The Mayor of Galway
A Cara,

In these balmy Spring days as
nature once again revives growth =— D
all around us, our thoughts turn
to holidaying in some pleasant (Lonpon ]
spot of our choice during the coming Summer. Much pressure
is being brought to bear from many quarters on Irish exiles to
holiday in Eireann, our home land, that land of enchantment
where we in former years experienced a certain amount of peace
and tranquility.

Many attractive package deals are being offered by high-pressure
and semi-State bodies, to the Ethnic Potentail, as we are known,
so that we may make a special effort this year to holiday in the
Emerald Isle.

The Galway Association urges all its members to do just that as
many of us have been doing during our lifetime as exiles.

In 1972, Galway people living in Britain are being offered the
opportunity of visiting their home county at really bargain prices.

A special programme of inexpensive holidays has been arranged
by the Western Regional Tourism Organisation Ltd., in association
with Emerald Isle Holidays. The Western Regional Tourism
Organisation promotes tourism in counties Galway and Mayo,
and it has gathered together a selection of the finest accommodation
in these two counties. Ninety-four premises are participating
and a series of hotel, guest house, town/country homes and farm-
house holidays are offered. For those wishing to stay with relatives
in Ireland special self-drive car holidays are available.

Prices range from £18 . 70 for a week in a farmhouse; this price
includes car fare (based on four people travelling), passenger fare
and a week’s dinner, bed and breakfast.

Many people may not have been home in recent years and so they
will be surprised to see the changes that have taken place in their
home county in accommodation development and facilities, and
the number of festivals and events that now take place. No matter
what time of the year you go you will find there is some special
attraction. Many of the long established events, e.g. The Galway
Races, The Connemara Pony Show, the Ballinasloe October Fair,
the Galway Oyster Festival, will bring back happy memories.

An innovation in 1971, which will be continued, is the Claddagh
Festival, organised by the people of the Claddagh in Galway.
New festivals were also introduced in Eyrecourt and Loughrea, the
new race meetings in September, October and January in Galway
are also special attractions. The Co. Galway Fleadh Cheoil takes
place in Mountbellew in May, and Ireland’s Irish theatre, An
Taidhbhearc, provides a show which includes Irish dancing, music,

11 continued on Page 15




Rapid expansion creates more
well-paid jobs with

Securicor
Select yours from the list below

Internal Night
Security Officers

Aged between 28-60, Min. Ht. 5 ft. 6 ins.

Night Patrol Officers

Aged between 25-50, Min. Ht. 5 ft. 6 ins.

Mobile Guards for
Armoured Vehicles

Age 24-45, Min. Ht. 5 ft. 8 ins.

These full time positions offer good pay and excellent
prospects, pension, life insurance and sick pay
schemes, paid holidays, free training, free uniform.

We also have part-time vacancies for physically fit
men who are in full time employment doing shift work
which leaves them free to accept duties as needed.

For further details regarding any of these positions
please apply in the first instance to:
Securicor Ltd., 40 Wilton Rd., Victoria, London S.W.1.

Tel. 834 5411.

SECURICOR

MAKE SECURITY YOUR BUSINESS
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LONDON WEXFORDMEN’S ASSOCIATION

Patron: Most Rev. Dr. DONAL HERLIHY, D.D., Bishop of Ferns
President: Rev. Fr. N. LAMBERT OSC
Vice-Presidents: Rev. Fr. DERMOT McGRATH, OSC ; Mr. D. J. O LEARY
Treasurer: Mr. D. CADOGAN
Chairman: Mr. P. McCABE
Secretary: Mrs. BRIDGET MERNAGH

Mr. Pat McCabe was re-elected Chairman at the Annual General
Meeting held at “The Earl of Derby”’, Amberley Rozd, London,
W.9. Mr. Patsy Newport one of the vice-chairmen and Mr.
Dermot Cadogan, Treasurer, were elected unopposed. The out-
going Secretary, Mrs. Margaret Newport, and the outgoing Vice-
Chairman, Mr. Jack McCarthy, did not seek re-election. New-
comers to these positions are Mrs. Bridget Mernagh and Mr. Danny
O’Leary.

At the meeting it was decided to present a wheelchair to the
Lourdes Sick Fund and a few days after the meeting, Mr. Pat
McCabe and Mr. Danny O’Leary called to the Archbishop.s
House, Westminster, to make the presentation to Cardinal Heenan.

It was also unanimously decided to donate £50 to Fr. Kenneth
McCabe to help towards an Easter Holiday for both Catholic and
Protestant families from the troubled Ardoyne district of Belfast.
Functions

On Saturday, 8th April, the Wexford Mummers are holding
a Social at The Cricklewood Hotel, Cricklewood Broadway, London
N.W.2. It promises to be a very enjoyable function and there
will be an exhibition of mumming given during the social.

On 6th May the St. Fintans, Mayglass, are travelling to London
to play Father Murphy’s in Hurling and Football matches. There
will be a reunion at the Cricklewood Hotel on Saturday night, 6th
May from 8.0 p.m. to Midnight, and on Sunday, 7th May. There
will be a dinner and social following the games also at the Crickle-
wood Hotel.

JIMMY HARRELL, P.R.O.

NEWS FROM B. & I. (continued from page 6) —

A further attraction in sub-standard fares is the four-day mini-
tour, available on both B. & I. Line routes, Liverpool - Dublin or
Swansea - Cork, whereby a car of any length with four passengers
can travel in both directions for £28. Special day and weekend
excursions, as well as through excursion fares, for passengers
without cars are of course also available.

The growth in popularity of B. & I. Line ferries, since its modern-
isation following the purchase of the company by the Irish Govern-
ment in 1965, is reflected in last year’s carryings of 92,000 cars
and almost 600,000 passengers.

Though not all their passengers are Irish, B. & I. Line have
expressed considerable satisfaction with the support they get not
only from the Irish at home but also from the Irish living in this
country. They are adamant that this support does not spring
from the fact that they are an Irish company — though this obviously
helps — but mainly from the efforts they have put into their selling
in Britain and from the fact that their services are the best available.

13 (continued on page 27)




TRELAND -
WEST

OFFERS YOU BARGAIN
HOLIDAYS IN GALWAY
AND MAYO IN 1972

in Hotels, Guesthouses, Farmhouses, Town and
Country Homes; Self-Drive Car — Take your Own
Car Holidays, by air and sea

“Freedom of the West Holidays”
from £8.25 per week

Special

For free brochure write to:
Emerald Isle Holidays
I7 The Square
Hale Barns
Cheshire

or telephone 061 - 980 6957/8/9

Name:

Address
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GALWAY ASSOCIATION (continued from page 11)
etc. right through the Summer.

If you are interested in learning more about this special package
that operates throughout the whole year, you should complete the
special coupon in this issue.

The Parish of Gort in County Galway recently held a Reunion
of former members of that parish, now living in London, at The
Irish Centre, Camden Town, London, N.W.l. Seven hundred
turned up for this Reunion and many old friendships were renewed
with people who had not met for many years. Representatives
of more than two hundred separate “Clans” danced, toasted and
talked the evening away-till the walls seemed to dissolve into the
mountains they had left so far away. Very Rev. Fr. George Quinn,
Parish Priest of Gort, who was mainly responsible for this gather-
ing encouraged all present to return home in the following words:
“You have a heritage to dream about. A dream of beauty and
friendship can be lost, but tonight we are starting to make your

dreams come true. There is no-one in this world who doesn’t need
a friend. Come back home and youw’ll have friends all around you,
more than you can count. Be proud of your own country.”

Come and take another look, with fresh eyes this year. Take
your holiday with us and then see if you don’t long to be back for
good. We’ll help you to do both.” Father Quinn explained about
the housing schemes, schools, Social Centres, waiting for them by
the Lough, with Galway City twenty miles to the West, Shannon
twenty-five to the East and the Burren Mountains beckoning outside
the town.

One man who has inherited a Farm and who returns soon to the
Parish of Gort sums up the thoughts of most country folk, who
earn their living in a big city, in the following few words: “We’ve
found kindliness in England, but nothing can take the place of our
sort of community where your neighbours are like members of one
big family.”

If the type of community life expressed by Father Quinn in
respect of the Parish of Gort is a sample of the kind of existence
one may find throughout rural Ireland, there is every reason to
expect that many exiles, after a brief holiday, may want to take up
residence permanently in the land of their birth. We in the Galway
Association take this opportunity to wish them God Speed.

MISE LE MEAS, BOB DALY, Press Officer
Flat No. 3, 4 Carminia Road, London, S.W.17

Enrolment Forms on request, Galway Association, London
CLARE ASSOCIATION (continued from page 2) —
of the Manor. We then proceeded to the main Banquetting Hall,
taking our places at the table on long wooden seats. The only
cutlery on the table was a dagger for each person, a wooden bowl
and wooden plate, with a very large napkin to protect one’s clothes,
and also to dry one’s fingers when it was necessary to use the finger
bowl provided for this purpose. The first course was soup and
this was served in the wooden bowl. I can say that it was really
good and all the bowls were tipped on heads until they were empty.
We were then served with spare ribs which were delicious and

15 (continued on page 31)




Jimmy Hughes [Plant Hire] Lid,

CIVIL ENGINEERING CONTRACTORS
Specialising in
MOTORWAY DRAINAGE
Contracts undertaken throughout the Country
52 WESTBOURNE ROAD, LUTON
Tel: Luton 28910 or 51041

A. B. (.

Did you know there are several of our branches in
your area receiving two deliveries daily of

THE BEST OVEN FRESH BREAD AND ROLLS
also
QUALITY CAKES & PASTRIES

We wonder if you have tried our delicious
Doughnuts :: Wheaten Cuts :: Sultana Cuts

not forgetting

DAILY “HAPPY SUNBLEST”
The Loaf that beats all others available in ALL our
branches
We shall be happy to see YOU at YOUR nearest branch
where you can be assured of our usual A.B.C. Service
with a Smile

Special Discounts to Associations

P. Carney & Co., Ltd.

BUILDERS AND DECORATORS
also Paints, Wallpapers and all Decorating Materials supplied
70 HARROW ROAD, WEMBLEY, Middlesex
Telephone: 01-902 5383
P. Carney (Mayo Association)
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THE MAYO ASSOCIATION IN LONDON

Chairman: Secretary:
L. OHARA, H. LYONS,
10 Elthorne Road, 78 Chanctonbury Way,
London, N.19 London, N.12.

Tel. 01-272 5172 Tel. 01-446 1896

President: Rev. D. QUINN, 28 Redington Road, London, N.W.3

THE CHAIRMAN AND COMMITTEE OF
THE MAYO ASSOCIATION IN LONDON

are pleased to give their editorial space to the
Western Regional Tourism Organisation Ltd.

Mayo people this year will have a special opportunity at
inexpensive prices to visit their native county.

Through the co-operation of the Western Regional Tourism
Organisation and Emerald Isle Holidays Ltd., 17 The Square,
Hale Barns, Cheshire, England, a special programme offering
inexpensive holidays has been arranged with 94 accommodation
premises in Mayo and Galway, including hotels, guesthouses,
town/country homes and farmhouses. The holidays offered cover
travelling by air or boat, using self drive car or own car (by boat)
and the prices range from £18 . 70 for a week in a farmhouse which
includes cost of car (based on four people travelling), passenger
fare and a week’s dinner, bed and breakfast. For those who wish
to stay with relatives, there is a special “Freedom of the West”
holiday.

Again this is a unique opportunity for many Mayo people who
may not have been home for some years to come and see the great
changes that have taken place in their native county in recent years.
No matter what time of the year you come, you will find that in
Mayo there is a festival or special event taking place, e.g. The
Castlebar Four Day Walks in June, the Louisburgh Festival and
the Westport International Sea Angling Festival also in June. In
July the Ballina Salmon Festival, Ballinrobe and Balla Festivals
offer special attractions. August sees the famous Coillte Come
Home Week in Kiltimagh, the Grainne Uaille Festival in Newport,
and the Carlemorris Ham Festival. In September the Belmullet
and Killala Sea Angling Festivals are held, and the season closes
with the famous Castlebar International Song Contest in October.

All these festivals can be visited at a very low cost by using the
special bargain holiday programme prepared by Ireland/West.
For further details, please complete the coupon set out in our
advertisement in this issue.

J. J. LALLY
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GOING UP

and it’s so simple with

LIEBHERR CRANES

LIEBHERR (Ireland) LIMITED
Crane Manufacturers

KILLARNEY, Co. KERRY
Telephone (064) 31511 (7 lines) Telex 6846
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THE KERRY ASSOCIATION IN LONDON
Headquarters: St. Brendans, 4 Craven Park, London, N.W.10
Treasurer: Mr. E. Greaney, 9 Park Chase, Wembley, Middlesex. 01-903 2763

Chairman: Mr. M. O Connor, 121 Woodend Gardens, Northolt, Middlesex. 01-422 2286

Secretary: Mr. M. J. G Connor, 20 Clauson Avenue, Northolt, Middlesex. 01-422 6688

Now that the festivities attached to Irish Week and St. Patrick’s
Festival are behind us, we can look forward to the-months ahead
until we make our holiday trek once more. This year, more than
ever, the message is: “For heaven’s sake, come to Ireland”. Aer
Lingus, the Tourist Board, and B. & 1., are making very good
concessions to people to travel to Ireland.

I must apologise to the members and their friends who supported
the Benefit Dance which we had booked for The Cavendish Rooms
for 10th March. Due to a duplication on the booking many
patrons found on arrival that our dance was not on at that venue
but at The Assembiy Rooms, White Horse, High Street, Willesden.
Nevertheless, due to the co-operation of the Limerick Association
who were at The Cavendish, many patrons were advised of our
new venue and they did in turn come to the Assembly Rooms.
The support given to this Dance was excellent and we are happy
to inform you that almost £200 was raised by the efforts of all and
sundry. Final figures are not yet available as members have
telephoned to say that they have some money to pass on. I should
like to thank each and every one of you for a very worthy effort,
and a special word of thanks to the Limerick Association for their
donation of £20 from the proceeds of their function at The Caven-
dish.

We are pleased to congratulate three members of our Committee
on their selection as Probationary Associates for the Middlesex
and Aftercare Service. The members are Mrs. Mangan, Mrs.
Anstey and Mrs. O’Connor. In doing this work the members are
enlarging even further the scope of activities of the Association.
Our congratulations to another member of the committee, Cllir.
Eileen Brosnan, who is a Labour Councillor on the Islington Council
on her appointment to the Board of Governors of The National
Hospital, Queen’s Square. This is surely a great achievement for
Eileen in view of the fact that the appointment had to be approved
by the Conservative Party. We wish Eileen every success on her
appointment and feel very proud of her achievements to date.
More good things can be expected.

Our sincere sympathy to Pat Galvin and the Galvin family on
their recent bereavement.

Our Future Events

We find ourselves within a short distance of our Annual Dinner,
and this year it is again being held at The Penthouse Restaurant,
John Barkers, Kensington, W.8., on Saturday, 13th May. We
have learned that due to the Pilgrimage to Lourdes, His Lordship
Dr. Eamon Casey, Bishop of Kerry, will be unable to be present at
our Dinner. This is a big disappointment to the committee and to

(continued on page 37)
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BANK OF IRELAND at SHEPHERDS BUSH

The Bank of Ireland’s new branch at Shepherd’s
Bush Green has just completed its first three
months of operation. Occupying a prime corner
site in the new shopping centre, the bank is offering
the large Irish community in the Shepherd’s Bush -
Hammersmith area the full range of banking
services, current accounts, deposit accounts and
loans and, of course, it also will facilitate banking
transactions between Irish people resident in
London and their relatives at home in Ireland.
This is the second branch of the Bank of Ireland
to be opened in London within the past few
months. In the City’s financial centre, the bank’s
Coleman Street branch, in addition to providing . 0

the usual services, also engages in the full range d
of money market and Eurocurrency activities. Mr. Gerry Jordan : ]

In addition to the two London branches, the Bank of Ireland plans to open further branches in Birmingham and Manchester later this year,
to serve the large Irish populations in those areas. b ! :

With its branches in Britain, as well as its New York office, the Bank is now in a position to offer better service both to its home customers
in Ireland and to those who trade with Ireland or who show interest in investing or starting a business there. 3
i Tl(lie Shepherd’s Bush branch has an all-Irish staff of eight. Mr. Jim Walsh, Manager of the Bank of Ireland

ondon. g,

A native of Cork, he was educated at Presentation College and joined the bank in 1954. He previously served in Drogheda and lemerlck
where he took an active interest in sport, winning a Munster Cup medal with Bohemians in 1958. His wife, Eva, is sister of the well-known
Cobbe brothers who were prominent Limerick hurlers. Mr. Walsh is & former council member of Drogheda Junior Chamber of Cor;nEle‘r{ OF

Mr. Jim Walsh

Mr. Pat Hegarty

s branch in Shepherd’s Bush,

anlc\l/I a %ember of Lions International. h'\ Shepherd’s Basih Tond
r. Gerry Jordan, Assistant Manager of the Bank of Ireland branch il} Shepherd’s Bush, London. Y = W
A native of Scariff, Co. Clare, he ;gvas educated at St. Flannan’s College, Ennis, and was a member of the victorious Hartxﬁ;\@\ ENTRE
Ireland Colleges team in 1958. He also played minor and senior hurling for Clare. . : : . \STORY =
Mr. Jordan joined the bank in 1960 and has served in Mitchelstown, Dunmore and Listowel. He is married with one child. v 1 t
In addition, Pat Hegarty, who three years ago came to London as Bank of Ireland representative and has now been appainted Deve SoEt

Manager for Britain, will also operate from the branch but will travel extensively throughout the country on development work.

ny “old” members past officers and
the Very Rev. T. McNamara, Mr.
Mr. John O’Sullivan, Mrs.

to see present today so ma
pioneers of the Association:
Noel O’Connor, Mr. B. B. Hyde,
Mary Murphy and Mr. Paddie Lynch. .
Mr. Feehan said it was refreshing to see that younger memobers
in the committee work and he yvould hope
hem. He said it was his wish that all
with Parochial Associations,
k Association as the parent
e at the end of the year

CORK ASSOCIATION

Nineteenth Annual General Meeting
Cork Association (London) held at the
Irish Centre, Camden Town, London,
N.1., on Sunday, 23rd January, 1972.
President’s Address

Mr. T. Feehan, B.A., Cultural Attache
at the Irish Embassy, in his address

were taking an active part
that others would join t
associations of Cork City and County,
would all work in harmony with the Cor

expressed his pleasure at being present at the 19th Annual General
Meeting of the Cork Association. He complimented the Officers
and Committee on their efforts during the year and on the high
standard of all the Association’s activities. He was very pleased

body holding a reunion Dinner and Danc

in conjunction with the Cork Association. o ot
Mr. R. Allen, in his address to the meeting, welcomed a e
(Cork Association continued on page 23)




IF YOU WANT A NEW HOME
IN BEDS., BUCKS., or HERTS.
FIRST CONSULT—

Connolly Construction

CO., LTD.

Private Housing Department
SYSCON HOUSE

SARUM ROAD, LUTON
Tel. LUTON 57711

Our Temporaries are guaranteed:
A 35 HOURS WEEK AT TOP RATES

PAID HOLIDAYS
BONUS

They are the best in London — Call:

Kerry Emloyment
Agency

12-14 ARGYLL STREET, LONDON, W.1

01-734 9347/8/9
(Next to Oxford Circus Station)

MCDONNELL BROS. LTD.

PLASTERING, PAVING AND
GRANOLITHIC CONTRACTORS

30 DENHAM DRIVE

BARKINGSIDE

ILFORD

ESSEX Tel. 01-554 3422
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CORK ASSOCIATION (continued from page 21) —

members present. He paid high tribute to all who had given their
assistance to the Association during the year 1971 and particular
mention to the work of the Hon. Secretary, Miss E. Honohan, and
Mrs. N. Prior, Hon. Treasurer, and he wished to express on behalf
of the Committee their gratitude to all the members for their co-
operation during 1971.

Secretary’s Report

Miss E. Honohan in her report thanked everyone who had given
their help and co-operation to her during 1971 and said she was
particularly indebted to the Very Rev. Father T. McNamara,
Vice-President, for his assistance in the publication of the news-
letter and other correspondence.

She wished to express her appreciation on behalf of the Associ-
ation to their Excellencies Dr. Donal O’Sullivan, the Irish Ambas-
sador, and his wife Mrs. Donal O’Sullivan, for their attendance
at the Association’s Annual Dinner & Dance, also Mr. O. Hallaharn,
Labour M.P. We enjoy and value their good company.

To Mr. T. Feehan, B.A., President of our Association, I wish to
thank him for his help given on numerous occasions and his assist-
ance to the Association.

To the Cork County Board G.A.A., London County Board
G.A.A., and the Cork Hurling Team, during its 1971 visit to Wemb-
ley, and for their attendance at the Reception Dinner and Dance
at the Cavendish Ballroom, London, N.W.10, I wish to thank
them for their permission for the Cork Hurling Team to attend on
that occasion.

Others who had contributed to the success of the Association’s
activities were Mr. John Kelly, manager of the Cavendish Ballroom,
for his excellent catering and service arrangements for the reception
for the Cork Hurling Team Dinner and Dance.

Mr. Tom Gorman of the Gresham Ballroom for his excellent
catering and service arrangements for the Annual Dinner and
Dance 1971.

Miss Honohan had a special word of praise for the staff of the
Irish Centre: Rev. Father P. Mee, Rev. Father P. Sheridan, Rev.
Fr. T. McCabe, and all the staff of the Irish Centre for facilities
provided and are much appreciated by the Cork Association.

The Association’s grateful appreciation to The Cork Examiner,
The Irish Post, The Irish Counties Journal, for the publicity given to
the Association’s affairs.

I wish to thank my fellow officers and members of the committee,

also all the members who have helped with the activities of the
Association in any way.

Treasurer’s Report
Mrs. N. Prior was absent due to the death of her father-in-law.

The report was presented on her behalf by Miss K. Fitzgerald and
was adopted.

Vote of Condolence

The Association passed a vote of condolence to Mr. John Prior,
of 3 Orchard Road, London, N.6. We deeply and sincerely wish

23 (continued on page 27)



THE LEITRIM ASSOCIATION IN LONDON
Patrons:
Most Rev. Dr. QUINN, D.D., Bishop of Kilmore
Most Rev. Dr. DALY, D.D., Bishop of Ardagh
Committee: P it Mrs. Tll:ﬁxabseurrterl:.yons

President: SERVIENDD "7 GUBERND
Rev. Fr. (c:)olslni Connolly,

Asst. Secretary:
Mr.

Chairman:
M. J. Keegan,
Mr. James FOX, ACIL
Vice-Chairman:
Mr. Sonnie Mahon
Membership

50p per year single,
75p husband and wife.
Life Membership £5.

Hon. Secretary:
Mrs. M. Tierney,

2 Riffel Rd., London N.W.2
Tel. 01-452 9157

Hello once again! We hope you all enjoyed a happy and Holy

Eastertide.

An Introduction
For the benefit of those not familiar with the history of our

organisation, we must tell you that the Association is now in its
nineteenth year! We were established in 1953 by the late Fr.
Patrick Rynn (R.LP.) at St. Anne’s in Underwood Road, White-
chapel. Fr. Rynn convened and presided over the first meeting
and became our first Honorary President, an office he held until
his return to Ireland in 1961. The chief aims of our Association
have always been to promote social, cultural and welfare activities
among our county’s exiles in London. Our emblem, the Breffni
coat-of-arms, is displayed above. Its true colours are green and
gold. The first patrons of the Association were Most Rev. Dr.
Quinn, D.D., Bishop of Kilmore, and Most Rev. Dr. McNanee,
Bishop of Ardagh and Clonmacnoise, both of whom gave valuable
assistance to the Association in its formative years. Full member-
ship of the Leitrim Association is open to all people of Leitrim
birth, descent or relationship.

Meetings are usually held on the last Monday of each month,
starting at 9.0 p.m. either in the Irish Centre, 52 Camden Square,
N.W.1 (nearest Tube: Camden Town, Northern Line), or else in
the Community Centre, in Quex Road, Kilburn, N.W.6. If you
glllihste?: rc?nﬁrm ];)ur I'Illle%tin% tim(z1 or place, please write or telephone

etary who will be please i i
St. Patrick’s Day Parade i

Unfortunately, the Parade this year was cancelled, and so Clann
Connaqht did not have a chance to pull off the “double” by winning
the Guinness trophy again this year but, please God, we will be
able to have our parade next year as usual. In a very generous
gesture Clann Connacht have decided to give the £25 float allo-
;‘Tiilz(;n B(fgdfrlc;?; vc;ach County) to the Northern Distress Fund.

D01_:|’t forget that every month all paid-up members are entered
for this Draw. The lucky winner for F%bruagl was Mr. Joe McKeon
of Cricklewood.

24 (continued on page 38)



Youknow where you are withthe Winfield name.
You'e at Woolworth,

And you're looking at some attractive You can be sure of that, because
new things to buy. Woolworth have chosen Winfield to be
They’re part of the special selection of their own brand name.
items that carry the name ‘Winfield’. A name And Woolworth want only the best

that stands for quality and value—guaranteed. for themselves and for you.

Winfield means something special at Woolworth
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THE DIRECTORS OF
TIM SHEA & SON LTD.
ARE PLEASED TO BE ASSOCIATED WITH THE
‘““IRISH COUNTIES JOURNAL "

BRITISH RAIL GOODS YARD

OLDFIELD . GREENFORDLANE . MIDDX.
Tel: 01-578 0693/4/5

Bill and Mary Keating (from Tipperary and Westmeath)
are pleased to announce that they have taken over the tenancy of

The Sutton Arms

CALEDONIAN ROAD, LONDON, N.1
Tel. 01-837 5632

MUSIC MOST NIGHTS
Hot and Cold Snacks available

P. MULKERRINS LIMITED

DEMOLITION & EXCAVATION

28 Caxton Way, Holywell Industrial Estate, Watford
Telephone: Watford 26050 and 24960

Wherever plant reliability can make the difference
between profit and loss . . .

€ Pociain

The world’s largest manufacturer of hydraulic excavators

Tel.: Colnbrook (Bucks.) 3333
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NEWS FROM B. & I. (continued from page 13) —

Three new ferries costing more than £7.5 million have been
introduced to their two routes, which operate all year round. The
year-round operation, while it maintains employment for their
own crews throughout the year, means that the same standard
of service is available for all passengers in summer and winter.
Their concept of a one-class ship means that all facilities on board
are available to all passengers, whether they travel with or without
their cars.

Regular coach services, arranged by B. & I. Line, provide
immediate connections from Lime Street Station in Liverpool,
and High Street Station in Swansea, to the ferries. Similar through-
out arrangements are available in Dublin and Cork, with sailings
in all cases geared to the major train movements in both countries.
The city-to-city aspect of the services of B. & I. Line give fast and
regular train connections for passengers without cars. Equally,
with terminals in main cities, passengers with cars have easy access
to the Motorways in Britain and the major road networks in Ireland.

Full details of all B. & I. Line services are available from their
own offices in Regent Street, London, and Water Street, Liverpool,
or from their representative in Ireland House in London, Man-
chester or Birmingham. Or any of 3,500 travel agents anywhere
in Britain stock all B. & I. Line information literature, as do the
AA. and R.A.C.

CORK ASSOCIATION (continued from page 23) —
i{) express our deepest sympathy to him on the death of his father.

.IP.

Officers and Committee Members for 1972

Officers: Chairman, Mr. R. Allen; Vice-Chairman, Mrs. T.
Tracy; Vice-Chairman, Mr. C. Burke; Hon. Secretary, Miss E.
Honohan, Myddleton Square, London, E.C.1.; Hon. Treasurer,
Miss K. Fitzgerald.

Committee Members: Mr. J. O’Connor, Mr. J. O’Sullivan,
Mr. N. O’Connell, Mr. C. Flynn, Mr. W. Crowley, Mr. D. Mac-
Swiney, Mr. Con Burke, Miss S. Dean, Mrs. M. Murphy, Mr. M.
Flynn, Mr. J. F. O’Donovan, Mr. J. Byrne.

Functions g

Coach outing to the Catholic Hall, Botwell Lane, Middlesex,
for Social Dance. Coach from Irish Centre leaving 7.30 p.m.
and travelling via Cock Public House, 7.45 p.m.; Little Plough,
K_ilburn Lane, 8.0 p.m.; Odeon Cinema, Shepherd’s Bush, 8.15 p.m.
via Hayes Catholic Hall.
19]7)2inner and Dance at the Irish Centre on Saturday, 13th May,

Reception Dinner and Dance for the Cork Football Team (after
the Wembley Games) at the Cavendish Rooms, Willesden, London,
N.W.10, on the 27th May, 1972. L

The Committee would be pleased to see these functions well
supported as the primary object of the Association is in the raising
of funds for charitable and welfare work.

Mr. C. BURKE, P.R.O.
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ﬂvonnﬁe Homes....every one superb......!

% Tired of searching for the house you want! Or of all the
complications, delays and frustrations of building!

% Choose your AVONREE HOME now, from a two,
three or four bedroomed bungalow, fully carpeted with
built-in wardrobes, fitted kitchen and bathroom, centrally
heated throughout with hot press in hall and all electrical
installations. ~All joinery in best hardwood. Larger
and small homes can be supplied, as also garages and
garden sheds.

% All houses are subject to Local Government and County
Council grants and loans as applicable.

% The warmth of timber, the speed of erection and compet-
itive prices make AVONREE HOMES something very,
very special.

% The cost of the three bedroomed house on the above lines
is £3,200 — a home you can afford

For further information call to see our show house: on
view Weekdays, 9 a.m. - 5.30 p.m.; Sundays, 2 - 5.30 p.m.

or write for full details —

AVONREE BUILDINGS LTD

CALLAN, Co. KILKENNY Tel. (056) 25174
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AVONREE
— A WAY OF LIVING

More than 100 Avonree homes were erected last year in all parts
of the country. This year, Avonree Buildings Limited expect to
double that figure in their modern factory at Callan, Co. Kilkenny.

It is a remarkable achievement for a firm in production only
since 1970 and a clear indication that the public has acclaimed
their product.

The Avonree timber-framed home — not a temporary, pre-
fabricated structure but a standard permanent house built to exact-
ing specifications — introduced a new concept in industrialised
housing.

Factory-built and architect designed, it is spacious and completely
fitted out, fulfilling all the requirements of the modern home.

There is a wide choice of design covering both luxury and
economy ranges as well as chalets, enough to satisfy anyone’s
housing needs, in fact.

Undoubtedly, one of its greatest attractions is the speed with
which the new owner can move into an Avonree home. The
family can be enjoying their new surroundings, with all the comfort
of today’s luxury home already provided, within six weeks from the
date of order. Indeed, the house can be erected on the site inside
two weeks.

Old prejudices die hard, but the timber-framed home is now an
accepted feature of Irish life. It has won its place through sheer
merit.

New processes were inevitable in an age of automation and high
speed, and housing has seen some of the most revolutionary changes
in this regard in recent years. The Avonree home is a fine example
of the new method of house construction in which moisture and
vapour barriers are incorporated. The modern building practice
employed eliminates fire risks. Experience has shown that the
timber-framed house is as safe as any other kind.

Insulation

Because it utilises the natural warmth of wood in conjunction
with efficient insulation techniques, the Avonree home is approx-
imately three times warmer than the traditional house. The insul-
ating properties work in reverse in summer, keeping the house
delightfully cool.

It is built to last, too. Suffice to say that in Canada, where
extremes of weather are enormous, with average rainfall 66in. per
year and winds of up to 80 miles an hour quite common, 95 per cent.
of houses built are timber-framed.

The highest quality materials go to make the finished Avonree
product — kiln dried hard woods only are used in all joinery.

Before it leaves the factory, the Avonree home is fitted out with
all the necessary sockets, switches, light points and cooker control

29 continued on page 34



SHANNONSIDE — IRELAND

1972 HOLIDAYS

Would you like a holiday with a difference this year?

Then come and enjoy Shannonside — Counties Clare,
Limerick and North Tipperary — in the green heart of
Ireland. It’s one of the most varied and interesting
parts of the Country and has something for everyone.

Traffic free roads, uncrowded beaches, golf courses,
sailing, cruising, swimming, riding, fishing, mediaeval
banquets, pleasant beaches and festivals. All available
at value-for-money prices too.

Come over and have the holiday you deserve.

For further information contact your nearest Irish
Tourist Board Office or write:

Shannonside Tourism

62 O’Connell Street, Limerick, Ireland Tel. 47522

A GREAT DAY FOR THE IRISH
SATURDAY, MAY 27th, at 1-45 p.m.

GAELIC FOOTBALL
and HURLING

Seats: £2.00, £1.50, £1.00, 80p

Children (under 15) admitted free to 80p
Enclosure accompanied by adults

BOOK EARLY FOR THE BEST SEATS!
or pay at turnstiles on the day

WEMBLEY bk

Tel. 01-902 1234
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CLARE ASSOCIATION (continued from page 15)

plenty for everyone. At this point one of our party was supposed
to have insulted the Earl of Thomond and the Earl ordered that
he be taken to the dungeons. This was done and he was dragged
away shouting for mercy. At a later state he was brought back
and was ordered to entertain the company as a punishment. This
he did and we all enjoyed the singing by Des McMahon who played
his part in taking us back to the 16th Century.

Continuing with the meal we had roast chicken, carrots, and
other vegetables that I could not really decide what they were, but
I can say they tasted good, and I think everyone enjoyed them.
Someone was heard to say, “All this way and no spuds!”. We
had no spuds, of course, as they were not known then as they are
today. Sweet and coffee followed and in all it was a great success.
Mead and claret was served in plentiful supply during the evening
and we were in great spirits when we got to the Airport for the
return journey. We were surprised when we found that the Tax
Free Shop was kept open for our benefit. This again reminded us
of the efforts made to please everyone concerned. It was a great
day and we shall not forget it. Our thanks to all for making it
such a memorable occasion.

We have plans for a long weekend, that is the Whit weekend,
from the Friday night to Monday night to Shannon, with bed and
breakfast at an hotel in Clare. All in price £26.55p. Please
contact any of the Association Committee members if you wish to
be included.

Our Bacon and Cabbage Dinner at the Irish Centre was a great
success. We had 205 people sitting down to dinner. I would like
to congratulate the Centre in catering for this large crowd and all
present said that it was the best so far.

We are now taking the bookings for our outing to Little Hampton
which takes place on Sunday, 18th June. Again, please contact
any of the committee to make your booking. .

A Buffet Supper has been arranged for 8th July, at the Irish
Centre, and we are expecting a sell-out. We would like to cater
for the people who were disappointed over the Bacon and Cabbage
Dinner. I would ask them to apply early for their tickets and they
will have first choice.

When the St. Patrick’s Day Parade was cancelled, we made
plans to go to Birmingham to join the Parade. This we did by
hiring a mini-bus and we joined up with the Irish Centre Boys’
Band. We did not see any of our Clare friends in Birmingham on
the parade. . :

Mrs. Lahiffe and myself went to Dublin to join the St. Patrick’s
Day Parade. We only just made it due to the plane being held up
by fog at Dublin Airport. We enjoyed our time in Dublin and we
also managed to get down to Clare for one night. o
I'm sure that everyone was shocked at the sudden death of Dominic
Donnelly, R.I.P. He was a great Irish man and he is a great loss
to the Irish Centre and, of course, to the Irish Club. '

Our sincere sympathy to his widow and children and to all his
family. With kindest regards to all, (Mrs.) N. T. MORONEY
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CAVAN ASSOCIATION IN LONDON

President: Mr. James Conway
Chairman: Mr. James Sankey
Hon. Treasurer: Mr. M. J. Brunton, 82 Graeme Road, Enfield, Middx.
Telephone 363 5585
Hon. Secretary: Mr. B. F. Mullen, 8 Dorville Crescent, Ravenscourt Park,
London, W6 OHJ. Telephone 748 3480

\

Rev. P. Mee accepting a cheque for £100 on behalf of the Irish Centre, from
Matt Brunton, treasurer, Cavan Association in London. Also in the picture:

Albert Daly and Dessie Maguire, committee members of the Association.
— Photo. by Owen & Moroney

Cavan Association was well represented at the St. Patrick’s Festival Banquet.
Our President, Mr. James Conway, is also Chairman of the Banquet Com-
mittee and over seventy members attended the Banquet & all had a good night

Congratulations

to our Chairman and his wife, James and Ann Sankey, on taking
over “The Dewdrop”, 58 Stewarts Road, Battersea, S.W.8 on
30th March. We wish them every success in this venture.

To committee member, Mrs. Rose Gough, who opens an Off-
Licence at 27 Elmer Road, West Green, Tottenham, on 27th March.
To Robert and Eileen King on the birth of a son on 15th March.

To Matt Brunton and Dessie Maguire on their election to the
Executive Committee of the Council of Irish County Associations
at the A.G.M. last month.

Our sympathy to John Carolan and his family on the sudden
death of their mother.

The Dance in aid of our £1,000 Fund for the Mentally Handi-
capped Children’s School at Cootehill, Co. Cavan, will, we hope
have been a very successful one. Several more donations have been
received. We want stuff for the Jumble Sale. Please contact the
Treasurer or Secretary. Please keep this fund in mind, and help
to raise the £1,000.

(continued on page 34)
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London:

Provincial Bank branches at 8 Throgmorton Ave. E.C.2;
103 Kilburn High Road, N.W.6;
141-143 King Street, Hammersmith W.6.

Birmingham:

Provincial Bank at 445 Stratford Road, Sparkhill.
Manchester:

Provincial Bank at 106-108 Portland St. M1 4RH
Birkenhead:

Royal Bank at 1A Hamilton Street.
Regional General Manager’s Office, London (01) 628 6854

Allied Irish Banks
the people who understand

* PROPERTY OF
THE IRISH IN BRITAIN
HISTORY CENTRE



CAVAN ASSOCIATION (continued from page 32) —

BACON AND CABBAGE SUPPER on Saturday, 20th May,
at the Irish Centre. Music by the Smokestack Band. Order your
tickets on the form below and send to the treasurer or secretary.
You will find their addresses at the top of this report.

Bacon and Cabbage Supper
on Saturday, 20th May, 1972, at the Irish Centre, at 7.45 p.m.
Please send ME€ ......oocoooooiiiiiivicaaiiiienn, tickets at £1.25p. each,
for which I enclose Cheque/Postal Order to cover.

20y
é\wx’l

Ireland’s Natural Sportsmen’s Playground
comprises the seven counties:

CAVAN, LAOIS, LONGFORD, MONAGHAN,

OFFALY, ROSCOMMON AND WESTMEATH

It is a sporting country, a haven for the boat lover, the golfer, the gun
man, the horseman, and the angler, both coarse and game, who will find
countless rivers and lakes alive with fighting fish.

For further information please complete the coupon

Midland Regional Tourism Organisation Ltd.,
Mullingar, Co. Westmeath, Ireland. Tel. 8761.

Please mail me free of charge your ‘Lake Land for Holidays’
Brochure.

INFATEE Lot ondrbos b SRS ol -t TR Sl W S 2y 121 T R
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AVONREE—A WAY OF LIVING (continued from page 29)

units. Plumbing and lighting fixtures are installed, flooring laid,
built-in presses fitted, all windows glazed and centrally heated
throughout.

All timber work and external walls are painted and finished,
internal walls given two coats of emulsion and left ready to receive
the final coat.

The modern construction methods employed do away with the
traditional “wet trades’ such as plastering, etc. There is no drying
out, no damp, cold or cracks which are quite common in traditional
houses.

Avonree homes qualify for Local Government and County
Council grants and loans.

34



THE WESTMEATH ASSOCIATION IN LONDON
Chairman:
Mr, P. J. Caffrey, 2 The Gables, Old Town, Clapham Common,
London, S W.4. Tel. 01-622 9001
Vice-Chairman:
Mr. G. Reilly, 37 Hill Street, London, W.1
Treasurer:
Mr, A. Kydd, 2 Teignmouth Court, 35 Mapesbury Road, London, N.W.2
Tel. 01-452 0284
Secretary:
Mrs. J. Roper, ¢/o Hope & Anchor, Crowndale Road, London, N.W.1
Assistant Secretary:
Mr, P. Fulham, 9 Minet Avenue, London, N.W.10
Dear Member,

This circular is to remind you that plans are now well advanced
for our seventh Annual Dinner and Dance to be held at The Gresham
Ballroom, Holloway Road, N.19, on Thursday, 27th April, 1972.

I hope that, as in former years, we will have the pleasure of your
company at this year’s function, and trust that you will purchase
your tickets as soon as possible.

Our Annual Dinner and Dance has come to be regarded as one
of the outstanding social events of the year and no effort is being
spared by the committee this year to ensure that previous high
standards are maintained.

The reception is timed for 7.45 p.m., Dinner at 8.15 p.m., with
dancing to the music of the very popular Pavilion Clubmen until
2.0 am. Tickets at £2.40p. each are now available from myself
at the above address or from our secretary, Mrs. J. Roper, 74 Crown-
dale Road, London, N.W.1. (’phone 01-387 2068) or our Vice-
Chairman, Mr. G. Reilly, 37 Hill Street, London, W.1. (phone
499 3063), or from the treasurer, Mr. A. Kydd, 2 Teignmouth
Court, 35 Mapesbury Road, London, N.W.2 (’phone 01-452 0284).

All postal applications for tickets should be accompanied by the
correct remittance. All cheques and postal orders to be made
payable to The Westmeath Association. Early application for
tickets is advisable, certainly by 20th April at the latest.

Amongst the invited guests are our Patron, Most Rev. J. McCor-
mack, D.D., D.C.L.; Lord Bishop of Meath; Mr. J. Sheridan, T.D.;
Mr. Paddy Flanagan; Mr. P. O’Shaughnessy (Delvin); Mr. J.
Bennett, Chairman of Mullingar Town Commissioners, and Mr.
Sean Fallon, representing Athlone Urban Council to name but a few.

All in all, it should be a marvellous night and I look forward to
seeing and meeting you there. Yours sincerely,

P. J. CAFFREY, Chairman

THE BRENT IRISH SOCIETY

Our Garden Fete will be held on 22nd April at the Dominican
Convent, Portobello Road. Julie Sullivan of Radio Eireann fame
will perform the opening ceremony, accompanied by The Brent
Pipe Band. There will be a display of Irish dancing, and lots of
goodies. I know all the associations and societies will come along
on that day to help us raise some money to provide a little joy for
all the senior citizens of Brent regardless of creed, colour or nation-
ality. Further details 969 4160.
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WHELAN

Specialists in
FORMWORK
STEEL FIXING AND GROUNDWORK

J. P. WHELAN & SONS
(CONSTRUCTION) LTD.

CLARE HOUSE, PAMPISFORD ROAD
PURLEY, SURREY CR2 2NE

Telephone 668-5264

Good Quality Fresh Meat

always available from your friendly local butcher

GILLINGS

54 SALUSBURY ROAD, N.W.6
19 PEEL PRECINCT, N.W.6
328F KILBURN HIGH ROAD, N.W.6

J. J. CURRAN LTD.

SELBOURNE ROAD,
LUTON, BEDS.
CIVIL ENGINEERING CONTRACTORS
TO HER MAJESTY'S GOVERNMENT
AND LOCAL AUTHORITIES

36




KERRY ASSOCIATION (continued from page 19) —

the members, but we hope to have His Lordship with us a little later
in the year. Tickets can only be purchased by members as the
demand always exceeds the supply.

Friday, 28th April — A Grand Dance at The Cavendish Rooms,
38 High Road, Willesden, when the proceeds will be for The King-
dom Hurling and Football Team expenses who are travelling to
Ireland to compete in the Seven-a-Side All Ireland Championship,
on Saturday, 29th April. To take a worthy team to Dublin involves
the Club in a large amount of money and we feel that your support
for this dance is important so that the team may have a chance of
bringing the honours back to London. Having met some players
and the officers at The Kingdom Annual Dinner Dance last week,
everything looks good for the Club in 1972. We wish the players,
officers and club every success and hope that they will end the
season as London Senior Football Champions.

Grand Draw

For our Grand Draw we are relying on all members to make this
Draw a success. The prizes are excellent and, in view of this, it
should be easy to sell the tickets, even if you do not feel like selling
them, you may decide to buy them for yourself and be in with a
good chance. We shall be reminding you again about these tickets
and, on the night of the draw, we shall be having a Social Evening
at St. Brendans when all sellers will be invited.

Two other dates for your diary are as follows:

Thursday, 20th April— The London County Board Annual
Dinner Dance at The Gresham Ballroom. Tickets for this function
can be had from our Secretary at 422 6688.

Thursday, 4th May — Council of Irish County Associations
Annual Dinner and Dance at The Gresham Ballroom, also when
the President’s £1,000 Prizes will be awarded to the Counties
judged to have done best during 1971. Each year, your Associ-
ation has been among the prizewinners and we hope that this wil
be repeated in 1972 Presentations.

Our proposed Dinner in Kerry is scheduled to take place either
the 12th or 19th August, and we will have final details of price
venue, time, etc., for you by the time our next newsletter goes out.
The Kerry Association in Dublin are at present working on some
details regarding the Dinner and when they come to hand we will
advise you.

All who attended the St. Patrick’s Day Dinner at The Gresham
were high in their praise of the evening. Our thanks to all the
officers and a special word of thanks to John O’Connor and Michael
O’Sullivan, both officers in our own Association. The trip to
Dublin was most enjoyable and the Association were represented
by Eric Guerin and John O’Connor. From the varied reports
coming back as people ““sober up”, it seems the party will be even
bigger next year. D.V.
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LEITRIM ASSOCIATION (continued from page 24) —
Feis Brefni 1972

At the present moment the Association are busy organising the
second Festival of Irish Dancing to be held under Irish Commission
rules. We are the only County Association in London to under-
take such an ambitious project. Our Secretary, a native of Carrick-
on-Shannon, is no stranger to Feis life. She was the guiding and
organising genius behind last year’s highly successful event and she
is now once again spending long hours of hard work to achieve,
what we have no doubt, will be an even greater success this year.
For 1972 the Feis has attracted thousands of entries from many
school.s The one hundred competitions range from Primary
under 6 to Senior over 16. The Feis will extend over a longer
period this year to accommodate the extra entries. It will be held
from the 16th to the 21st May inclusive. The venue, as last year,
will be the Anson Hall in N.W.2., convenient to Willesden Green
Underground (Bakerloo) Line) and Buses 226, 260 and 266 pass
the door, and it is about two minutes walk from Cricklewood
Broadway. Teas will be served throughout the Feis.

Cups for the Championships have been presented by Aer Lingus
(Juvenile, under 9); Allied Irish Banks (Junior Trophy); Mr. Tom
Gorman, Gresham Ballroom, who has presented the most valuable
trophy, the Silver Cup (Intermediate, under 18); The Council of
Irish County Associations (Senior Solo); and Chairman Mr. James
Fox (Minor, under 12).

Figure Dancing Championship Trophies are presented by the
Irish Centre, Mr. Jim Conway, and Clann Connacht.

This year three extra trophies will be included in the Champion-
ships, including what is to be expected to be the highlight of the
events, the Teachers’ Trophy, to be awarded on a points basis. As
in last year’s competitions, we expect a display of dancing of a very
high standard, set by the competing schools. ~To judge the winners
will be the difficult task of Adjudicator, Mr. Tomas Cullen, of
Cork. The accompanist will be Sheila Goulding. Don’t forget
to watch out for a special big feature on the Feis which will appear
in the Cork Weekly Examiner at the end of April!

Clann Connacht

In addition to the generous donation mentioned before, we are
proud to announce that a further £100 was raised at a dance in the
IC:}res;lam Ballroom on 5th March, for the Northern Ireland Distress

und.

We were all distressed to learn of the illness of one of our most
popular members, Mr. John Lynch, who is in the Brompton Hos-
pital, Fulham. The good wishes and prayers of every member are
offered for his speedy recovery.

The L.A.A. are holding their next dance in the Quex Road Hall,
Kilburn, on Monday, 17th April, and dancing is from 8.30 to
11.30 p.m. to the music of the Dublin Castle Trio. Tickets are
30p each. All are welcome! Slan libh,

MICHAEL MachAODHAGAIN, Assistant Secretary
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London

Taken at a Bacon and Cabbage Supper at the Irish Centre

On Sunday, 24th February, Mr. Maurice O’Donovan, our Hon.
Secretary, was elected to the same position on the Council of Irish
County Associations. This achievement can be regarded as a great
honour both to Mossy personally and to the Waterford Association
as a whole. Mossy is well-known in London Irish Circles and his
enthusiasm for the “Irish Way of Life’ will be a great asset to the
Council. On behalf of all Waterford people, both here and at home
in Ireland, we wish to congratulate him and wish him all the best
in his new role.

Likewise we wish to congratulate Mr. W. Smyth on his election
to the executive committee of the Council. This again is another
great honour to Wally and to the Association. Never before has
our Association been so strongly represented on the Council and
one would have to look hard before one could find two better
representatives from our county.

At the St. Patrick’s Day Parade in Dublin this year our Banner
was carriedi by Mr. B. Downing and yours truly. We found our-
selves leadng the London section of the parade. Delighted to
report that our Association banner was very prominent on Telifis
Eireann.

Our Annual Dinner will be held at Barkers in Kensington this
year and our Annual Reunion in Waterford is at the Tower Hotel on
5th August.
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THE LIMERICK ASSOCIATION IN LONDON

On the 21st March, the monthly meeting of the Committee was
held in The Marlborough, N.W.8. There was a good attendance,
and our Chairman, Con Mackey, expressed his thanks and satis-
faction at the enormous success of our recent Social held in The
Cavendish Ballroom, The Spotted Dog, 38 Willesden High Road,
N.W.10. It proved to be a most enjoyable evening and a very
large crowd attended. Among the prizes was a return flight to
Ireland.

Our next Social will also be held at The Spotted Dog, Cavendish
Ballroom, on Friday, 21st April. As the proceeds will be donated
to relieve struggling families in Ulster, we would like to see, once
again, a very large attendance. Music will be supplied by the new
Bernie Egan Band, formerly the Bernie Hayes Combo, who are
very popular. Tickets at 40p. each are available from Tom O’Con-
nor and John Mullins. '

We are also delighted to announce that we are holding a Dinner-
Dance in Acton Town Hall on Whit Saturday, 27th May, to enter-
tain our V.I.P.s — The Limerick Hurling Team — who are playing
that day in Wembley. Music for this venue will be supplied by the
ever-popular Benn Bros. compered by Maurice Ryan, our own
Assistant Secretary. Tickets at £2.25p. each are available from
Tom O’Connor and John Mullins. This promises to be a very
enjoyable function and we sincerely hope that all our friends will
come.

Meetings are held on the first Tuesday of every month at 9.0 p.m.
at The Marlborough, Abbey Road, N.W.8, and we would like to
see a lot more new faces. :

SHEILA T. O’SULLIVAN, Hon. Secretary

WATERFORD ASSOCIATION (continued from page 39) —

We hope to hold a Boat Dance on the Thames sometime in June.
Details will be announced later.

Bereavements

We wish to express our sympathy to Mrs. T. O’Keefe on the
recent death of her father. This is a tragic blow to Mr. and Mrs.
O’Keefe as John’s mother only recently passed away as well. R.LP.
_ As Spring is with us once again and it being the time of growth
it should be the time for our Association to grow as well. There
are many ways in which the ordinary member can help the Associ-
ation grow. There must be many people who have ideas which
would help us expand. Why not let the committee know about
them. There may be Waterford people you know over here.
Why not get them to join. The more members we have the more
we can achieve, so why not make an effort to provide the committee
with as much help as possible this Spring.

J. W. DAVIS, Assistant Secretary
40



There’s nothing like speaking
from experience, so sample an
even wider choice of
Mediaeval Banquets this year.

BUNRATTY CASTLE: Nightly
banquets 6 p.m, and 9 p.m. all
year round. Inclusive price
£3.35 April 15 — October 31.
November 1 to April 14,1973,
£2,90.

KNAPPOGUE CASTLE: Nightly
banquets 6 p.m. and 9 p.m.
April 1 — October 31, 1972,
Price £3.,35.

DUNGUAIRE CASTLE, GALWAY
Nightly banquets 6 p.m, and

9 p.m, May 1— September 30, 1972
£3.35, With transportation

from Salthill/Galway by C.L.E.
£3.50, Depart Salthill: 8.00 p.m.
nightly. Depart Galway: 8.15 p.m,

Howto
shed

alittle licht
onthe

Dark Ages

nightly. (Railway Stn). Attend
9,00 p.m. banquet, return
12 midnight

TRADITIONAL IRISH NIGHT
IN NEW BUNRATTY BARN:
Nightly 6 p.m. and 9 p.m.
March 17 — October 31 - inclus-
ive. Price £2,90.

For more information contact
your nearest Travel Agent,
Tourist Office or Tours
Manager, Shannon Free Airport,
Co. Clare.

Tel: Shannon (061) 61788

or 61444,

Shannon

INTERNATIONAL FREE AIRPORT
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Ireland
- for holidays.

For full information

call in, phone or write to
any of the Irish

Tourist Board offices
listed below.

150 New Bond Street,

London W.1. 01-493 3201.

28 Cross Street,

Manchester 3NH. 061-832 5981.
11 Bennett’s Hill, Birmingham 2.
021-643 3882.

35 St. Enoch Square,

Glasgow, C.1. 041-221 2311.

Ireland

Printed by Circular Press Limited, Colwyn Bay.
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